Speech from Gülçin Isbert, Eğitim Sen

Hevalen heja, hevalen jinen delal silave xwe germ u dil peşkeş dikim.

Ew dem tene bedena me tutsak nine. Zimane dayike u welate meji bindest buye! Fikri zihniyete me ji bindest buye! Ez be zimane dayike wxe we hemuyan silav dikim. Boy konferanse ji serkeftin di xwazim. 

Dear distinguished delegates and participants,
I greet you with my deepest respect and solidarity. 

It is not only our body that some forces are trying to imprison but also our thinking and our language. 

Therefore, I first wanted to address you all in my native language, Kurdish, because this enables me to feel more free. 

My name is Gülçin İsbert. 

 I live in Istanbul, Turkey, and have been working as a teacher for many years. 

 I have been a member of the Education and Science Workers’ Union, Eğitim Sen, since 1991. 

I have been fighting for human and trade union rights since I was a young person because these are rights that have too often been denied in our country because of policies that seek to make our society for homogenous.

Therefore, there is little tolerance for different languages, identities and experiences.  

On 28 May 2009, while serving as Eğitim Sen’s Women’s Secretary, I was arrested and taken into police custody, together with 36 of my trade union colleagues.  

The most identifiable ‘problem’ for the authorities was that I appeared to conform to the four K’s which they appear to dislike very much.  

I am a woman (kadın in Turkish), a Kurd, a Kizilbas (of the Alevi identity), and a member of KESK.  

My union colleagues and I were accused of being members of an illegal organisation and imprisoned for five months and 20 days. 

 We were released in late 2009, largely thanks to the efforts of our union, Eğitim Sen, and our confederation, KESK, as well as the efforts of EI and its affiliated unions’ solidarity and struggle. 

However, almost two years on, we are still not permitted to travel abroad. 

At the time of this video recording we are still waiting for the next court hearing, our sixth, on 8 July 2011. 

There have been many companions who have paid a great price for attempting to progress human and trade union rights, and the struggle for freedom in Turkey. 

 Eğitim Sen’s members and its executive have faced repression and arrest for many years. 

Now our union is a target of the governing AKP party. 

With its targeting of Eğitim Sen and our members, the AKP goes against its own claim to be a ‘democratic’ party. 

Eğitim Sen wants a democratic, scientific, secular, public education and education system which includes native languages, and we are fights for this. 

In the 1990s, when our union was founded, our members were the victims of unsolved kidnappings and murder. 

Others were arrested or banished. 

Now, in the times of the AKP political party’s leadership of our country, the repression and arrests have increased. 

In 2005 our union was criticised by the National Security Council and was almost shut down by a court ruling because the right of ‘education in the mother tongue’ is defended by Eğitim Sen’s constitution. 

We were forced to remove this clause to avoid being shut down. 

When the national legal process about this case was completed, we lodged an application with the European Court of Human Rights. 

The decision of that body is still pending. 

As a teacher, I believe that education is a basic and universal human right that should be public, democratic, scientific, secular and available in the mother tongue for everyone. 

Therefore, I believe that teachers can build the brightest future through educating people. 

In this context, and because of the determination of our members, we decided to re-insert ‘education in the mother tongue’ into our constitution at our recent congress on 14 May 2011.
We believe in universal values and human rights so we hope that this time, this decision will not be used against us. 

We know that we will have EI’s solidarity and assistance on our side. 

Fighting together is the best way to overcome the obstacles. 

We have no doubt that colleagues from other EI affiliates will also strongly support us, just as they have done in the past. 

For many years, Eğitim Sen has been engaged in the struggle for human dignity and democracy in Turkey, and this struggle continues. 

So the Mary Hatwood Futrell Human and Union Rights Award is a very meaningful award for Eğitim Sen and me.  

I feel honoured for myself, and on behalf of my union, to be given this award. 
As a member of EI’s only union in Turkey, the award makes us feel your solidarity and this strengthens us.  

With this award, we feel that our struggle for trade union and human rights, led by our members in the teacher community, is on the right and proud track. 

 Your solidarity helps to break the chains that are trying to hold us back.  

I am honoured and I deeply appreciate to receive this award. 

I send my gratitude and regards to all EI affiliates and executives. 

And I’d like to pay tribute to all companions who are fighting for freedom, and Farzad Kamangar, the teacher who was executed in Iran. 

I believe this proud struggle will help emancipate humanity.

Long live the peoples’ sisterhood and brotherhood!                      

Long live Eğitim Sen!
Long live Education International!
�Ne pas traduire svp





